Osaka International Church Bradford Houdyshel

December 17, 2023

Title: "Where is He who has been born King of the Jews?"

Gospel of Matthew 2:1-12 (NASB)

Now after Jesus was born in Bethlehem of Judea in the days of Herod the king, behold, magi from the east arrived in Jerusalem, saying, ² "Where is He who has been born King of the Jews? For we saw His star in the east and have come to worship Him." ³ When Herod the king heard this, he was troubled, and all Jerusalem with him. ⁴ And gathering together all the chief priests and scribes of the people, he inquired of them where the Christ was to be born. ⁵ They said to him, "In Bethlehem of Judea; for this is what has been written by the prophet [Micah 5:2,4]: 6 'And you, Bethlehem, land of Judah, are by no means least among the leaders of Judah; for from you will come forth a Ruler who will shepherd My people Israel'." ⁷ Then Herod secretly called for the magi and determined from them the exact time the star appeared. ⁸ And he sent them to Bethlehem and said, "Go and search carefully for the Child; and when you have found Him, report to me, so that I too may come and worship Him." 9 After hearing the king, they went on their way; and behold, the star, which they had seen in the east, went on ahead of them until it came to a stop over the place where the Child was to be found. ¹⁰ When they saw the star, they rejoiced exceedingly with great joy. ¹¹ And after they came into the house, they saw the Child with His mother Mary; and they fell down and worshiped Him. Then they opened their treasures and presented to Him gifts of gold, frankincense, and myrrh. ¹² And after being warned by God in a dream not to return to Herod, the magi left for their own country by another way.

Good morning, everyone. It's good to see you all here today. For the past few weeks, we have been marking each week of the Advent season, anticipating the coming of the Lord Jesus Christ, the birth of our Savior in Bethlehem.

The scene of the stable in Bethlehem is very familiar to us. We see the baby Jesus wrapped in swaddling cloths, laid in the manger by His mother, Mary, with Joseph nearby. We know from the story in the Gospel of Luke that an angel appeared to some shepherds as they watched over their flocks in the field and the angel announced to them the birth of "the Savior, who is Christ the Lord" (Luke 2:11). So they hurried to the stable and found Mary and Joseph and the baby Jesus. In Matthew 2, we read of wise men called "magi" who also visited the infant Jesus. For today's message, I would like to focus on the story of these magi who traveled from the east, arriving in Jerusalem and asking the question, "Where is He who has been born King of the Jews?" That question is the title of my message today.

Let's read Matthew chapter 2, verses 1-4 (NASB) – Now after Jesus was born in Bethlehem of Judea in the days of Herod the king, behold, magi from the east arrived in Jerusalem, saving, ² "Where is He who has been born King of the Jews? For we saw His star in the east and have come to worship Him." ³ When Herod the king heard this, he was troubled, and all Jerusalem with him. ⁴ And gathering together all the chief priests and scribes of the people, he inquired of them where the Christ was to be born.

At the time of His birth, these wise men, the magi, see some kind of star back in their home country. They somehow understand that it means that the King of the Jews has been born, and so they journey to Jerusalem. I want to look in some detail at this whole story and I will divide my message into the following parts:

- 1. Who are these wise men, the "magi"?
- 2. A look at the Gentiles.
- 3. Why was Herod and all Jerusalem troubled at the magi's question?
- 4. Where is He who has been born King of the Jews?

Part 1: Who are the "magi"?

The Greek word here is magoi (μάγοι), which is the plural form of the word magos (μάγος). The footnote in my New American Standard Bible describes the magi this way: "A caste of educated men specializing in astronomy, astrology, and natural science." Verse 1 says they have come "from the east" and my $Lexham\ Bible\ Dictionary$ says this: "The ancient Greek historian Herodotus used magoi to describe a class of priests among the ancient Medes and Persians."

Why would such people be interested in the King of the Jews? They're Gentiles, not Jews. If you remember Old Testament history, God's Chosen People were often disobedient, and He sometimes judged them harshly. Finally, they lost their kingdom and were led away into captivity in the east: the northern kingdom of Israel was conquered by Assyria and led into captivity there, while later on, the southern kingdom of Judah was conquered and the people exiled to Babylon. While there, they made a big impression on the Babylonian rulers, and later also impressed the Medes and Persians. You can read about this in the book of Daniel in the Old Testament, where Daniel and his three friends were brought into the service of the king of Babylon. The books of Nehemiah and Esther also tell us about the Jews who lived in this region after it was conquered by the Medes and Persians.

Eventually, King Cyrus of Persia allowed the Jews to return to the land of Judah. However, many Jews chose to stay in Mesopotamia. It seems that they had an influence on the religious landscape of the Persian empire, and so it is entirely conceivable that the Magi could have heard of the Jewish hopes for a Messiah. Evidently, God desired to use the magi's preoccupation with astrology and astronomy to give them a special sign in the night sky, a sign that they interpreted to mean that the King of the Jews had been born. Anyone knowledgeable of Jewish yearnings for a Messiah would have known that this title "King of the Jews" was a Messianic title.

And so the magi came from the east to Judea to look for this king. Church tradition gives us a few images of these magi that aren't actually in the Bible. For example, I'm sure you have heard these men described as three kings. Well, they were not kings and there were not three of them. But they were certainly very important personages. Perhaps the fact that three gifts are mentioned, people thought there must be three magi, each man presenting one gift. Actually, the group that arrived in Jerusalem was not a small group of three men. These magi must have journeyed from the east in quite a large company of people – that is what would have been required for such a long journey from a distant land.

"Where is He who has been born King of the Jews?"

Matthew 2:4-6 – And gathering together all the chief priests and scribes of the people, he [Herod the king] inquired of them where the Christ was to be born. ⁵ They said to him, "In Bethlehem of Judea; for this is what has been written by the prophet [Micah 5:2,4]: ⁶ 'And you, Bethlehem, land of Judah, are by no means least among the leaders of Judah; for from you will come forth a Ruler who will shepherd My people Israel'."

Matthew 2:9-11 -After hearing the king, they [the magi] went on their way; and behold, the star, which they had seen in the east, went on ahead of them until it came to a stop over the place

where the Child was to be found. ¹⁰ When they saw the star, they rejoiced exceedingly with great joy. ¹¹ And after they came into the house, they saw the Child with His mother Mary; and they fell down and worshiped Him. Then they opened their treasures and presented to Him gifts of gold, frankincense, and myrrh.

Gold, frankincense, and myrrh. Gold symbolizes kingship; frankincense symbolizes deity; and myrrh symbolizes suffering and death.

These wise men came from a far country to worship the King of the Jews. It is remarkable to me that these respected Gentiles from the east were able to understand the sign in the sky of the birth of the Messiah and travel all the way to Judea to worship Him. And it is remarkable to me that the first recorded worshippers of Jesus were Gentiles. I know that some scholars in recent years have presented arguments that these magi were Jews resident in Mesopotamia, but most Bible scholars today still regard these men as Gentiles. It is remarkable to me that the first worshippers of Jesus were Gentiles.

Part 2: A look at the Gentiles

As I have read and reread the Old Testament numerous times over the years, I have been continually struck at how much God loves the Gentiles. In my childhood, I had been given the notion that there are two kinds of people, Jews and Gentiles, and the former are the Chosen People who have a central place in God's plan. Indeed, they do, and much of the Old Testament outlines how the children of Israel are to keep themselves distinct from the Gentiles. But as I read the Old Testament from the beginning to the end, I notice some details that have surprised me. God loves the Gentiles, too. Let me spend a few minutes talking about the Gentiles. This sermon today is about the King of the Jews, but it's also about God caring for non-Jews as well.

For example, although Abraham's son Isaac is the "son of promise" through whom God will fulfill His plans, Abraham's other son Ishmael is also given a blessing and a promise in Genesis 16:10-12 and 21:18. Ishmael was born outside of God's plan, but God still has a blessing for him. Let me give you another example: Moses marries the daughter of Jethro, the priest of Midian, and it seems that this priest of Midian already knows the true God Yahweh – see Exodus 2 and 3 and other places for more on that story. Wow – the Midianites were not among the Chosen People, but at least some of them knew the true God. And my third example is this: God sends the prophet Jonah to give a message to the city of Nineveh, capital of the Assyrian empire, telling them that they must repent or face destruction. They choose to repent and God spares their city. These and other stories from the Old Testament have shown me that God loves the Gentiles as well as the Israelites.

Indeed, when Abraham is first called by God in Genesis 12, God gives him this promise in verses 2 and 3 (NASB) – "And I will make you into a great nation, and I will bless you, and make your name great; and you shall be a blessing; ³ and I will bless those who bless you, and the one who curses you I will curse. And in you all the families of the earth will be blessed."

And in you all the families of the earth will be blessed.

God's purpose in focusing on one man, and one nation from that man, was actually part of His plan to bless *all* the families of the earth.

At the end of Matthew, Jesus gives His disciples the Great Commission. Mt. 28:19-20 (NIV) – "Therefore go and make disciples of all nations, baptizing them in the name of the Father and of the Son and of the Holy Spirit, ²⁰ and teaching them to obey everything I have commanded you. And surely I am with you always, to the very end of the age."

Jesus commissions the apostles to make disciples of ALL nations. This is <u>their mission and ours</u> during this current age. The gospel message is for all nations. Jesus, the King of the Jews, directs us to reach all nations.

In the epistle to the Romans, Paul says this in Romans 1:15-16 – "So, for my part, I am eager to preach the gospel to you also who are in Rome. ¹⁶ For I am not ashamed of the gospel, for it is the power of God for salvation to everyone who believes, to the Jew first and also to the Greek." Of course the gospel message goes to the Jew first, but it is also for the Greek – this word "Greek" is the New Testament term for non-Jews, that is, this means the Gentiles. Wherever Paul went on his missionary journeys, he generally went to the synagogues first, because the Jews would have the background information to understand the gospel message. But he also focused attention on the Gentiles, for that was the mission Jesus gave him at his conversion on the Damascus road in Acts 9.

Let us now return to the Magi who were searching for the newly born King of the Jews. Let's read the opening lines of Matthew 2. Here are verses 1 to 3 – Now after Jesus was born in Bethlehem of Judea in the days of Herod the king, behold, magi from the east arrived in Jerusalem, saying, ² "Where is He who has been born King of the Jews? For we saw His star in the east and have come to worship Him." ³ When Herod the king heard this, he was troubled, and all Jerusalem with him.

Part 3: Why was Herod and all Jerusalem troubled at the magi's question?

Let me tell you some of the background to the political situation in Judea at this period of time. The Roman empire controlled Judea, and they had installed Herod as king there. Herod the Great was not an Israelite. He was from a related ethnic group called the Idumeans. He was politically astute and the Romans liked him because he was able to control the unruly Judeans. But he was also a rather paranoid ruler who was afraid of rivals. For example: he had one of his wives executed and her two sons killed – he feared they were plotting against him. On the positive side, he embarked on some great building projects, including a total renovation of the Jerusalem temple. In fact, because of that, it has been called "Herod's Temple."

Since he did not like rivals, you can imagine that he would be disturbed by this group of magi from the east who were making inquiries around Jerusalem as to where the King of the Jews had been born. King of the Jews? Herod was king, and he did not want any rivals.

When this large company of people arrived in Jerusalem from the east, with their leaders inquiring where the King of the Jews was to be found, of course this created quite a stir. We read in verse 4 that Herod called the chief priests and scribes together to ask them where the Christ was to be born. In verses 5 and 6, they quote from the prophet Micah, so let's look at Micah 5:2 – "But as for you, Bethlehem Ephrathah, too little to be among the clans of Judah, from you One will come forth for Me to be ruler in Israel. His times of coming forth are from long ago, from the days of eternity."

We see here that the prophet Micah declares that the Messiah is to be born in the small town of Bethlehem. That was where King David had been from – and if you remember the story of David, he was the youngest boy in his family and he was thought to be not very significant. Now, the Messiah is going to repeat these humble beginnings, born in this small place that produced the great King David.

Let us move on to the next part of today's message and return to that question of the magi: Part 4: Where is He who has been born King of the Jews?

When I think of the story of the magi, I notice that these experts in reading the stars could read something in the sky that told them that the King of Jews had been born. But it did not tell them the exact location. For that, they had to make inquiries in the capital city of Judea. This gives me a lesson about our lives. The Lord has given us some information, but not everything. He gives us enough information to get us started, but He doesn't reveal everything. We step out in faith, and along the way we sometimes must put some effort into gaining additional information that we need in order to complete the journey that God started us on. The Christian life is a life where we walk by faith and not by sight, as 2nd Corinthians 5:7 tells us. But, remember, it is an active life and not a passive one. Whenever I read Hebrews chapter 11, with its stories of faithful saints of the Old Testament, I marvel at the fact that each of the people mentioned there exercised their faith by doing something. Doing something. Faith acts. Hebrews 11:4 – by faith Abel offered a sacrifice. Verse 7 – by faith Noah built an ark. Let's read Hebrews 11:8 (NASB) – "By faith Abraham, when he was called, obeyed by going out to a place which he was to receive for an inheritance; and he left, not knowing where he was going." This reminds me of the magi, who were shown a sign that the King of the Jews had been born and then they journeyed to find Him, asking questions along the way.

Let me return to the magi's question, but I want to look at it from a different angle. The magi asked a question of geography. But I would like to ask a question of spirituality. Where is the "King of the Jews" in your life? Who is He to you? Is He the king of your life? Is He the king reigning in your heart? Or is He distant from you?

During this Advent season, when we anticipate the birth of the savior of the world and hear a familiar story, I would like us each to reflect on this question: where is Jesus in your life? Have you accepted Christ as your savior? Are you a Christian who has gotten too complacent in your life and recently Jesus has been feeling distant from you? Please refresh your love for Jesus. At the back of the auditorium, you see the sign that says "Lift" – that is a place you can go to after the service today and ask the people there to lift you up in prayer. You can ask for prayer ... or you can ask for more, if you have any kind of need. If you haven't accepted Christ yet, you can ask someone how to enter into a relationship with Jesus and we can show you. I will be there at the sign today, and others will be there. We can pray for you or give you assistance in your walk with the Lord.

I have come to the end of my message today. May God bless all of you this day. And may you all walk close to Jesus, our Messiah, our King, every day of your lives. Let's pray.